Minutes of the Faculty Senate

Wednesday March 26, 2008
Killian 104. Taft-Botner Room

3-5 PM

I. Administrative Tasks

A. Roll Call 

Members Present: Millicent Abel, Lydia Aydlett, Richard Beam, Ted Coyle, Laura Cruz, Jill Ellern, Jill Ghnassia, Steven Ha, Don Livingston, Frank Lockwood, Marylou Matoush, Ron Mau, Erin McNelis, Sharon Metcalfe, Nancy Newsome, Sean O’Connell, Phillip Sanger, Krista Schmidt, Lori Seischab, Kathy Starr, Jack Summers, Michael Thomas, Ben Tholkes, Laura Wright

Members with Proxy: Mary Kay Bauer, Wayne Billon, Jamie Davis, Terry Folger, Austin Spencer

Members Absent: Eleanor Hilty, Gary Jones, Jack Sholder

B. Approval of the Minutes 

Motion: To approve the minutes of February 2008 with two roll call corrections. Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 

C. Chancellor’s Report


1. Update on enrollment on campus. We have five applications for every open slot in the freshmen class. Our gross applications are around 7500, up nearly 60% We have admitted about 3900, which should give us a freshmen class of about 1500. We will, in short, start to look more like UNC Greensboro. 


2. Retention. Our Fall to Spring retention rates are up from 83-88%. This is a good thing. The difference was due to students not failing out in the same numbers. This is partially due to better admissions gate-keeping. Having a smaller class for the right reasons. 


3. Millennium Campus

We are on about a 30 year build-out time frame. The health building is coming along well (description of some of its features). We have also gotten approval for the town center space (across from the Ramsey center). This will include a high end restaurant with outdoor dining facilities. There are also plans for a commercial parking deck. 

II. Council Reports
A. Academic Policy and Review Council: Sean O’Connell, Chair

Motion: To approve the curriculum items presented including the Nurse Administration program. Voice vote. Unanimous. Motion passes. 

B. Collegial Review Council: Lydia Aydlett and Nancy Newsome, Co-Chairs

No report

C. Faculty Affairs Council: Phillip Sanger, Chair

1. Senate Voting

[Presentation of Clicker Box technology to senators. Description of PRS features and implications for senate voting]

Comment: This could help with secret/anonymous voting. 

Comment: It might be good for the Senate to purchase a set for its own use with some slightly updated features. The sets are not terribly expensive. [Provost indicates that this might be possible] 

Comment: This can also be helpful in ways other than voting. 

Motion: To adopt the clicker box system for use in Senate meetings. Electronic vote. One opposed. Motion passes. 

2. Parking

The resolution before you requests Kyle Carter to inform the senate about short and long term plans to address the parking issues on campus. 

Comment: The sole source of revenue for parking is fees. We cannot get state money for this. If we want to have some of the features this motion proposes, we will have to pay for them. 

Comment: Isn’t this also an issue for attracting audiences to Fine Arts events as well? No handicapped parking is also an issue. 

Comment: Parking is environmentally costly as well. More public transportation as an alternative makes more economic and environmental sense. It is an issue of land use as well. 

Comment: If enrollment is growing, the problem will only get worse. We need long-term planning. 

Comment: WCU hired consultants to produce a report on parking two years ago. This report reinforces the questions asked in this resolution. 

Comment: We also have to look into increasing the scope of the shuttle service to outside areas including Asheville. There is much interest in this now that gas prices are so high. 

Comment (from Provost): I will bring the requested information back to the Senate. I should add, though, that there are other initiatives in the works. For example, we are buying extra vans and there are plans to have them go in opposite directions to maximize coverage. We have already started extending the service to local apartment complexes. The health building will also present additional intra-campus transportation issues. Faculty support of an increase in parking fees would be able to make more things happen. 

Comment: If we look at increasing parking fees, we should consider that faculty are not the only ones that have to buy them. There should be provisions made for part-time faculty and staff who may not be in as strong a position to pay increased fees. 

Motion: To approve resolution on parking issues. Electronic Vote. 1 opposed. Motion passes. 

III. Business
A. Old Business

Comment: The APRC will send a revised attendance policy tomorrow for consideration at the next Senate meeting. 

B. New Business

1. Nominations

The Senate is asked every year to provide representatives for the Paul A. Reid Service Award and the Athletics Committee. You should have received a ballot when you arrived. Please indicate your choices. 


Paul A. Reid Award Committee: James Manning; Mickey Randolph


Athletics Committee: Steven Ha



2. Academic Planning

The chair requests that senators consider the motion before them protesting recent changes made by GA towards greater administrative control over the curriculum process. 

Comment: There may be a need for greater administrative control over on-line program coordination.

Comment: Curriculum issues have traditionally been the purview of the faculty and should remain so. 

Comment: The administration has already taken control over our majors. Programs have been taken away or refused without consultation with the faculty. 

Comment (from Kyle Carter): The Chancellor and I are both very concerned about this process. He is drafting a response to GA and we are trying to sort out a number of issues with this policy. 

Motion: To approve this resolution about the Academic Planning Process. Electronic vote. Unanimous. 

IV. Administrative Reports
A. Academic Affairs (Kyle Carter, Provost)

1. UNC Tomorrow will continue to occupy a great deal of our time. We are compiling the information from the committees now and will have a draft of the report ready on April 4th. It is our intention to share it with the campus before it goes out, but the timeline is very tight. 

2. Blackboard/Vista continues to be a topic of concern. They will be coming to campus on April 10th and there will be a public forum. John LeBaron’s task force also continues to look into these issues. 
3. George Mahaffey is here and there are multiple opportunities to talk with him. He is head of the CAO group at ASCU. He will be giving a public talk on the role of the Learning Institution in the 21st century. 

4. We have compiled a set of statistics about the tenure process that has just ended. The three appeals have been dealt with, all in favor of the faculty member. I hope that this document shows that it is not quite the horror story it can often become in gossip channels. What is striking is how few faculty who are eligible for promotion actually apply. This shows good counseling at the departmental level. We intend to publish similar statistics for future tenure cycles. 

Comment: Is this document publicly available? 

Response: It is public in the sense that I have handed it to you, but there are legal restrictions on what we can put on, say, a web page. 

Comment: In the future, might it be possible to add reappointment statistics? 

Response: That would be a much more complicated endeavor, as there are many more cases. 

Comment: Why are there such high losses at the level of the University Committee? 
Response: This does not necessarily indicate a problem at the lower levels. It may be that the departmental culture is not as clear or informative for groups further up the chain. We are trying to fix this. At the University level, the committee is looking for consistency in standards across the university. It is a paper review, not a personal one. The problems appear most often with split votes (i.e. tenure without promotion). In the documents, there are no differences in the objectives for tenure and promotion so a split vote tends to be a red flag. 

We will never have a perfect system. There is a safety net beyond the University Committee. The Provost’s office overturned some of their decisions. With good checks and balances, we can make the system work pretty well. 

Comment: Thank you for providing this information [General assent to this statement]

Comment: Is department criteria not the major determining factor? 

Response: The University Committee is diligent in looking at the department criteria. They may seem tougher but this is a transition period where some departmental documents are not where they need to be. The new documents, for example, say that scholarship needs to be a ‘regular activity’. If you do nothing for four years and then publish a number of articles all at once, then this is not regular activity. Departmental documents need to be clear about this and consistent with University standards. 

Comment: Does this represent a new position on early tenure? 

Response: Early tenure is supposed to be difficult or else it becomes the norm. Those wishing to receive it should be exemplary in every sense. 

Comment: Will the new departmental documents be reviewed by your office? 

Response: Yes, but the deans need to do their job first. My office does not want to make tenure decisions. The hope is to only have to review the documents during program review, so every five years. 

Comment: The University Committee may be getting away from personal involvement when they do their paper review but they are also moving away from experts in the research and scholarship of their respective fields. 

Response: When the University Committee denied tenure, they did not do because of a qualitative evaluation of scholarship. It was a judgment on the regularity of that scholarship. 

B. SAI Task Force: Phillip Sanger, Chair

There will be a volume of resolutions from the task force at the next senate meeting. We are planning to maintain the current processes through Fall 2008 in order to get some consistency. The Provost has agreed to fund some university-wide incentives to increase student response rates. New publicity is being activated including posters on computers in computer labs that state: have you done your course evaluations?. We are also finalizing a validation plan, evaluating what should be included in faculty reports, and entertaining changes to the open-ended questions. 

C. Liberal Studies: No Report

D. Faculty Affairs: No Report

E. SGA: No Report

F. Staff Forum: No Report

G. Chair’s Report

1. Encouraged to go see George Mahaffey’s presentation

2. Faculty Senate Routing Sheets: Undergraduate Research, Faculty Ombudsman, Domestic Partners resolutions have all been signed. 

3. The Rules Committee is looking into how to improve the routing and reporting process of Faculty Senate resolutions

4. Data security remains an issue. 

5. Concerns about new security features on WebCAT and dial-up modems

Comment: A new level of security was added to WebCAT that makes it incompatible with some dial-up modems, or at least greatly slows down their access. It has been decided not to remove that extra security, as the number of users affected is very small. The problem should be taken care of once broadband wireless extends to the surrounding areas, which is projected to occur this summer. 

